[image: image1.jpg]Cromartys)z 7
Fisheriesy £ <




THE CROMARTY FIRTH FISHERY BOARD

MINUTES OF THE PROPRIETORS MEETING
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Held at Tor Achilty on Friday 6th June 2014 at 10am
	Present
	
	In Attendance
	

	Mr I Duncan

(Convenor)
	ID
	Mr S McKelvey

(Director)
	SM

	Mr A Matheson

(Trust Chairman)
	AM
	Mr K Beaton 

(SEPA)
	KB

	Mr A Craik

(Evanton Angling Club)
	AC
	Mr S Campbell

(Findon)
	SC

	Mr O McLennan

(Loch Achonachie Angling Club)
	OM
	Mrs D Maclean

(CKD Galbraith)
	DM

	Mr R Munro Ferguson

(Novar)
	RMF
	Mr R Page

(Dingwall District Angling Club)
	RP

	Mr W Paterson

(Netsman)
	WP
	Mr I Paterson

(Netsman)
	IP

	Mr D Smith

(Evanton Angling Club)
	DS
	Mr D Prior

(Upper Fairburn)
	DP

	Mr R Willis

(Conon Syndicate)
	RW
	Mr J Urquhart

(Dingwall District Angling Club)
	JU

	Mr R Whitson

(Clerk)
	RW(C)
	
	


The Convenor welcomed everyone and declared the meeting open.
	1
	APOLOGIES
	Action

	
	Ms H Rodger
Mr W Skinner
Lady E Leslie Melville

Mr A Campbell

Mr B Leyshon

Mr G Skinner

Lord Aylesford


	

	2
	MINUTES OF MEETING, 4TH OCTOBER 2013
	

	
	The minutes had been circulated and were adopted, without comment or amendment.

	

	3
	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	It was agreed that any matters arising would be dealt with during the course of the meeting.

	

	4
	ACCOUNTS
	

	4a
	Year End Accounts for financial year 2013/2014
	

	
	ID went through the draft accounts for the year ended 30 April 2014. The year ran close to the forecasted deficit, of £13,056.
During the year, £50,000 nominal value of Index Linked Gilts matured and the resulting cash (including interest) was absorbed into the funds used by the Board. 
Income from the Trust was £28,000 for the year, a figure below the £38,000 project funded expenditure figure that was in the budget (which accounts for of the deficit).
As part of the long term planning for the Board, the feuhold property will be re-valued.  It is reasonable to anticipate that there will be a surplus over the current book values, which will be included in the accounts.  The magnitude of the  surplus will be employed to appropriately write down the book value of the Nettings (fixed assets) as part of the agreed policy of writing them down to a nominal value, as it has been determined that they will not be sold for the foreseeable future.
The final accounts will be issued in advance of the next meeting in October and will be proposed for adoption and signed off at that time.  

SC asked if the Board would sell the freehold property. ID responded that this was not in the current thinking.
As part of the 2013 Act, ID explained that the Board must have the accounts audited.  Guidance from ASFB states that this can be done by an approved person, and should cost around £300-£500 pa.  

AC asked if the accounts could be circulated at the same time of the meeting papers being distributed.  ID confirmed that this will happen in future.

WP asked whether reducing the value of the nettings would have a detrimental effect on them in later years, as new Board members may not understand why they have been devalued.  ID explained it is a requirement to value them at the lower of cost or market value. 

ID explained that it is Board policy to reduce its accumulated cash balances to build strength in the Trust.

Two versions of the provisional 2014/2015 budget were issued.  The first version shows the budget continuing roughly as it has over the past 12 months and the second version shows an additional source of income, which assumes the tender for the NPower Radio Trafficking Project (for which SM is currently tendering) is successful. Version 1 shows a planned deficit of approx £15,000 with version 2 showing an almost breakeven budget. A decision on which budget to use will be determined by the outcome of the tender process (Subsequent Event: The Board has been awarded the NPower contract and the second version has been adopted).
The Boards cash position was reported as:

Clydesdale: £24,221
HSBC: £985
Brewin Dolphin: £54,124 (in the form of Index Linked Gilts plus accrued interest).


	RW(C) to action
RW(C) to action



	4b
	Assessments
	

	
	ID explained that the Scottish Government has announced that the next Non – Domestic revaluation exercise will not take place until 2017.  This determines the timing of the revaluation exercise for fishings.
Even though it was provisionally agreed at the last meeting that the assessment for 2013/2014 would be increased to £1.20 in the pound, it was agreed that the increase be postponed and that the assessment will remain at £1.10.

	

	5
	DIRECTORS REPORT 
	

	
	SM talked the meeting through the report, a copy of which is appended to these minutes.  Board staff successfully completed all planned projects and a number of additional projects which arose through the year.
WP asked if less fish were caught due to less stock.  SM explained that with an increasing ratio of multi-sea winter salmon to grilse fewer larger salmon were producing a similar number of eggs.  

	

	6
	HYDRO REPORT 
	

	
	SM passed on AS’s apologies and briefed the meeting on the Hydro Report.  
There are no major outages planned in the next twelve months that should affect fishing.

Long term there is a plan to carry out improvements to the Contin hatchery.  SSE have purchased a full set of redundant fibre glass troughs from Inverpolly hatchery, which will be suitable to maintain production at Contin (4 million egg capacity).  Installation is planned for summer 2015.
RW asked about for an update on the Orrin fish lifts.  SM explained the works are scheduled to take place, but works to improve conditions for a better flow to allow smolts to pass down river must take place first. 

There is concern about monitoring the passage of smolts at Loch Meig.  1,000 Smolts have been PIT tagged, however the monitoring equipment was found to have been faulty, hence the data is incomplete.  The fish will however be detected in due course when they return to the system.

	

	7
	TRUST REPORT 
	

	
	AM reported that Lord Nickson and Colin Stroyan had resigned in October 2013 and handed over Alex Duncan and Okain McLennan.  
Investments currently stand at £253,000, which generate income of £10,000pa.  There is further “pass through” income of c.£30,000 from RAFTS and others to support specific project work.  

Expenditure last year was £56,000, resulting in a deficit of £1,500.

	

	8
	WILD FISHERIES REVIEW 
	

	
	ID read out a quote from the Land Reform Review Group Report which made it clear that the Scottish Government appears determined that there will be a change in the current District Salmon Fishery Boards’ structure.
Andrew Thin is leading the Wild Fisheries Review and is hosting a series of consultation meetings across the country; attendance is by invitation only.  SM sits on the Technical Committee advising the Review.
A meeting is being held in Inverness on 30th June, and any individuals interested in attending must contact Andrew Thin’s office to apply for an invitation. There is the option to arrange an individual meeting to discuss the review and give opinion.  All information is on the Scottish Government website and the closing date for responses is 15th June 2014.
SM encouraged all attendees to look at the information online and submit a response before 15th June 2014.

SM reported that the Review is currently considering a 2 tier system; local/regional boards which are coordinated/supervised by a central management structure – possibly a Commissioner for Fisheries. 
It is thought that local/regional boards may be partly charitable organisations, providing educational support to schools and encouraging younger anglers.  

By the next Board meeting in October there should be a clearer understanding on how the Review is proceeding as that is when the Review is scheduled to report to the Scottish Government.
OM asked if rod licensing might be an option for extra funding.  SM advised that this has been considered but there is no decision as yet.  His personal opinion is that introducing rod licensing would be beneficial to anglers.

At the moment the Fishery Industry receive very little funding from Sports Scotland, Visit Scotland or similar bodies – this situation may improve as a function of the Review proposals.  


	

	9
	AQUACULTURE AND FISHERIES BILL GOVERANCE
	

	
	RW briefed the meeting on the Fisheries Bill requirements and stated that the Board is compliant.

	

	10
	AOCB
	

	
	WP described his opinion regarding the passage of smolts through walls of predatory seals that are hunting in river mouths – ie that the smolts travel in shoals and by using boats, etc, it may be possible to scare seals away from the mouth of the river long enough for the smolts to pass in quantity. This opinion was supported by RW.

SC asked if all future stock will be planted in tanks.  SM explained that he is adhering to RAFTS guidance and not all will be using tanks as its damaging to stock.
JU described the financial problems that DDAC are experiencing and asked whether the Board would reconsider the assessment if it is proved that catches are down.  It was explained that the Board’s costs are largely fixed and to reduce rateable values would not, by itself mean a reduction in the amount payable to the Board, as the Board would still have to raise sufficient income to cover its costs. 

RW(C) was asked to supply him with a comparison of 5 years catch returns to 2013so that JU might compare them with those that form the basis for the current assessment. It was agreed that RW(C) would provide these figures.  

AM noted thanks to the Convenor for chairing his first meeting.  

KB briefed the meeting on SEPA’s projects.  
SM noted the works ongoing on the Alness River around the entrance to the lade to the Dalmore Distillery.  There are discussions ongoing between the Club, SM and the Distillery regarding the prospect of further improvement works to the Alness Weir.  
SM reported that River Peffrey improvement works are being planned.  Remedial works at the impassable section of the Logie Burn at Glen Ord Distillery are under consideration and that there are ongoing discussions with SSE regarding Contin hatchery.

KB commented that SEPA now have a Water Environment Fund dedicated team and noted that SEPA is now able to serve fixed penalty notices.
There is a consultation ongoing regarding Restoration Approach, which may be found on the Scottish Government website.

SM explained that the Carcass Tagging consultation is open on the Scottish Government website.  


	RW(C) to action.

	11
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	The date of the next meeting is proposed as Friday 3rd October 2014

	

	
	The convenor declared the meeting closed. 
	



